August 10, 2015

Mr. Robert Reed

Interim Town Administrator

Town of Princeton

6 Town Hall Drive

Princeton, MA 01541

RE:  Bagg Hall Brick Wall Deterioration - Unlined Chimney Flue

This is a comment regarding the brick wall deterioration below the east wall chimney at Bagg Hall. Chenot Associates, Inc. did architectural design and specification around 2002 that included some exterior preservation to the building, including roof repair and brick repointing with matching funds from the Massachusetts Historical Commission (MHC). Accepting this grant has placed MHC preservation control and restrictions on the structure.  
As you are aware, there has been noticeable brick wall deterioration on either side of the brick chimney on the east wall (facing the library).  Some of this is probably caused by roofing, flashing, and/or gutter leaks near to the chimney.  My concern is that water and flue gas chemicals may also be introduced from the active unlined brick chimney flue built into the wall.

It is my understanding that since the completion of the limited 2002 preservation project, a new high efficiency boiler has been installed in the basement of Bagg Hall, and that it uses one of the two unlined brick flues of this last surviving chimney. There were originally four chimneys.  

Flue gas from boilers includes water vapor, a primary by-product of combustion.  In high efficiency oil boilers, the exiting flue gas temperature is much lower then that of older boilers and that low temperature water vapor may now be condensing more quickly (changing to liquid water) on its long journey up the open brick chimney.  The water and other by-products of combustion (often acidic) are absorbed by the open masonry, and we now may be seeing the effects on the surface of the walls near this unlined chimney.  Further, the open topped brick chimney allows rain and snow to enter and the periodic low temperature flue gas does not dry it out as it had before.   

As the town is reviewing building assets and developing use and maintenance priorities, I concur that the deteriorating masonry at Bagg Hall be given a top priority with further investigation to its causes.  This, I suggest, should include the issues of both unlined chimneys with low temperature flue gas and possible roofing and gutter leaks.  
As   remedies are designed, approval of the restoration of the affected areas needs to be coordinated and approved by MHC, as required by the preservation restriction, prior to performance of the work.  This process helps to insure that work on our town’s historic structures is carried out in a manner that helps to preserve these buildings for future generations. Historic masonry repointing, particularly on Bagg Hall, should have controlled specifications and execution. For your information, the Goodnow Library building has a similar MHC preservation restriction.
Thank you for considering these thoughts. My firm, Chenot Associates, Inc., is not interested in performing this design work. Let me know if you have any questions.
Sincerely,

Keith Chenot 
260 Brooks Station Road
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